These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.


SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
April 8, 2014


The meeting was called to order by President Darlene Cullen at 7 pm.

President Cullen announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Pubic Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were President Darlene Cullen, Vice President Christine Faustini.  Trustees:  Stephanie Bonanno, Gary Jones and Stephanie Wolak, Mayor Anesh, School Superintendent Liaison Annemarie Stoeckel and Library Director Linda Hansen.  Absent:  Treasurer Melissa Katsingris and Trustee Robert Bengivenga


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Lead by Mayor Anesh


MINUTES:

Stephanie Bonanno made the motion to accept the minutes of March 11, 2014, seconded by Gary Jones.  The motion passed unanimously. 


PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

Check #10714 through #10749 totaling $53,611.14 were reviewed by Gary Jones Vice President Faustini and President Cullen prior to the Board meeting.  President Cullen asked if there were any questions.  

Vice President Faustini made the motion to accept the payment of vouchers, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously.


MONTHLY REPORTS:


Expense Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions from the Board on the expense report.  

Mayor Anesh made the motion to accept the expense report, seconded by Gary Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.
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Cash Receipt Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions from the Board on the cash receipt report.  There were none.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion to accept the cash receipt report, seconded by Stephanie Bonanno.  The motion unanimously.


Statistical Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions from the Board on the statistical report.  There were none.

Gary Jones made the motion to accept the statistical report, seconded by Stephanie Bonanno.  The motion passed unanimously. 


DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen stated that there are some new issues of the Observer up and running on the website.  They were digitized with the grant that we got from the Middlesex County Cultural Heritage Commission.  Ms. Hansen pointed out on the statistical report we had a huge surge in attendance which was probably due to the activities we had going on last month which increased the numbers from the bad winter we had.  Ms. Hansen further stated that baby time is being split up into two different groups because it is very crowded.  The first session is going to be 10:15am to 11:00am the second session will be 11:15am to 12:15pm and we are going to try and split them by age.  Ms. Hansen stated in the comment box there was a request for classic movies and we figured we would buy a couple and see how it goes but in the future anyone making comments or suggestions for purchase they do have to put their name to it so that we can get in touch with them and discuss it a little more.  Ms. Hansen stated that the new cleaning company has been doing a good job and all of the thank you notes were sent out to those who donated in memory of Natalie Bergen and a copy of the Proclamation for National Library Week which is April 13 – April 19, 2014 the mayor presented to the library is included in your packet.  

President Cullen asked if there were any questions from the board for Linda.  None

Stephanie Bonanno made the motion to accept the director’s report, seconded by Gary Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.


COMMITTEE REPORTS:


Finance and Budget:  President Cullen reviewed the Finance and Budget report this evening because Melissa is absent.
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Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion to accept the finance and budget report, seconded by Vice President Faustini.  The motion passed unanimously.


Policy:  Gary Jones stated he has spoken to Linda and has nothing to report at this time.


Personnel:  Vice President Christine Faustini has nothing to report at this time.


Building & Grounds:    Bob Bengivenga is absent this evening but submitted a report to Linda which was e-mailed to all board members.*  It is not pertaining to buildings and grounds.  Buildings and grounds is for this building and issues going on in this building but since he did submit it to Linda, President Cullen wanted to make sure everyone read it.  It is pertaining to the new addition so the appropriate place to submit this would have been at the Mayor’s Sub-Committee.  He wanted to make note that he had concerns about the new library addition.  There is a retention detention basin in front of Borough Hall and he feels this poses a dangerous situation to the public and the second one is that he would like to see another way to enter the library to avoid putting a ramp/stair platform over the sanitary sewer pipe and also has concerns about the ramp into the children’s section of the library.  President Cullen stated that she wanted to make note of this.  The Sub-Committee that the Mayor had, which Bob Bengivenga is part of, these things should have been concerned there.  We are going out to Bid.  That is what our special meeting is for on Thursday and they were addressed at the last Sub-Committee.  Mayor Anesh stated that there was discussion on these same items at the Sub-Committee meeting and it was decided we would move on with the project.  Bob Bengivenga was present at that meeting.

Vice President Faustini made the motion to accept the report submitted by Bob Bengivenga, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously.

*PLEASE NOTE:  Bob Bengivenga, Sr. notes will be attached to these minutes.


Technology:  Annemarie Stoeckel has nothing to report at this time.


Community Relations:  President Cullen has nothing to report at this time.


Long Range Planning:  President Cullen stated that she asked everyone to e-mail fundraising suggestions.  She heard from Melissa Katsingris and since she could not be at this meeting she wanted her suggestions mentioned.  Some of the suggestions are:  to buy a brick, buy a bench if we are going to have benches outside and any fundraisers at local restaurants 
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where we get some of the proceeds that night, spaghetti dinners/pancake breakfasts.  If we are going to pursue the purse bingo, we need to get a license and maybe a wine tasting event and as
far as what to do in honor of Natalie, she did not know her personally but thinks anything geared towards the Children’s Room since that was one of the things that Natalie was interested in and
started and also said about the Logo contest community involvement she is in favor of.  President Cullen stated that we need to make decisions on this going forward once the Bids do come in.  

Vice President Faustini wanted to correct last month when we spoke about Applebee’s, I said we had to cook and that is not the case.  We just have to greet, seat, serve and clean up.  The cooking will be done by the Applebee’s staff if we decided to the Applebee’s breakfast. Vice President Faustini also stated that if we are going forward with the logo contest, she has the paperwork from the Mayor’s Wellness Logo contest to follow.


Mayor’s Alternate:  Mayor Anesh has nothing to report at this time.


Liaison to the Schools:  Annemarie Stoeckel has nothing to report at this time.


Board President:  President Cullen reminded everyone that Thursday is the special meeting at 8:00pm here at the Library.  President Cullen further stated the purpose of this meeting is only to vote to give authorization for our Professionals to send the Bid out and to advertise.  The Public will not have any input at this meeting since everything has been gone over numerous times and presentations have been made.  We are not entertaining comments to the Professionals since that should have been covered already in the numerous meetings they have attended.


Friends of the Library:  Stephanie Bonanno stated that they are talking about the different fundraisers and Vice President Faustini has the information on Applebee’s.  Stephanie asked who was going to run the Logo contest, the Library or the Friends of the Library.  Board Attorney Eric Aronowitz stated that for the Logo contest he does not have an issue with the board doing that but the other fundraisers should be by the Friends.  If the pins are sold, that would go through the Friends.   President Cullen and Stephanie Bonanno asked when this would begin.   Linda stated that the Logo contest would start at the same time as the “Summer Reading Program” (end of June) and the winner would be announced towards the end of the summer (mid August).  Vice President Faustini added that this contest was open to all school age children.    Vice President Faustini also suggested posting it on the school website.  Linda will have the information for the end of May to be sent to the schools.
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OLD BUSINESS:  President Cullen has nothing to report at this time.


PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Mayor Anesh made the motion to open the meeting up to the public, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously.

Glenn Cullen, Administrator/CFO of the Borough of South Plainfield and resident stated that we had our PARSA meeting last Thursday and in addition to the Library Engineers going over the construction expansion plans, PARSA’s Engineers did as well and that meeting they were very pleased with the job T & M did with the easement agreement, the construction and sidewalk as well as the entrance when it was laid out.  

Councilman Ray Rusnak stated that he has been involved in the project since the beginning and  even though Eric Aronowitz and he had differences, they are 100% behind the expansion and will work together and get this job done and will be proud when it is. 

Library Board Attorney Eric Aronowitz stated that he did receive a letter from Dave Rutenberg, the Attorney for PARSA, which I gave a copy to President Cullen to sign and approve.  We do not need a brand new addendum.  It is an understanding of the ramp and walkway over the current sewer line and getting back to Friends, he believes Phyllis spoke to Linda and a children’s program at some point should try to hand out membership applications for Friends to the mothers’ of some of the young kids because clearly they are the ones who are going to benefit the most from the addition.  Frank Lemos added that a stack of applications are at the Senior Center.

Tom Laskowski asked what the timeframe was for the completion of the addition.  President Cullen responded about 18 months once the Bids are in and awarded.

Mayor Anesh made the motion to close the public portion of the meeting, seconded by Stephanie Bonanno.  The motion passed unanimously.


NEW BUSINESS:  There is no new business at this time.
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TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Stephanie Bonanno:    Have a nice evening.
Vice President Christine Faustini:  Have a wonderful evening and thanked everyone for coming.
Gary Jones:  Stated he spoke to a couple people and they had some misconceptions about the Library and asked everyone to tell misinformed people to call the Library for the correct information. 
Annemarie Stoeckel:  See you Thursday
Mayor Anesh:  We have come a long way and over the years there has been some disagreement about what should be done.  He always thought this building was too small and was never against a bigger Library.  We have an addition that is the best we could possibly come up with and it all happened because of this board here and without all of your effort and support I do not think that we would be looking at Thursday as actually going out to Bid which has been talked about for 10 years and I think it would be great for the town and the kids.
Linda Hansen:  Darlene today is your 2 year anniversary being on this board.
President Darlene Cullen:  Thank you everyone for believing in the project.  Not just the board members but some of the former people that have been here for years.  I am really proud of the administration and trustee board and the library employees because this project was handled the right way.  All of the approvals were gotten from the State, County, PARSA; we have the right professionals that were hired that listened to the board and the library as far as what they really wanted and what we could have here.  Eric you have been part of this for many years and I cannot wait to put the shovel into the ground with you.  Again, thank everyone for standing by us and believing in us.

ADJOURNMENT:

Mayor Anesh made the motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:24 pm, seconded by Stephanie Bonanno.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,
Carmela A. Sutor
Library Board Secretary

